This is the peer reviewed version of the following article,

M. Iftikhar Hussain, Adele Muscolo, Muhammad Farooq, Waqar Ahmad, Sustainable use and management of non-conventional water resources for rehabilitation of marginal lands in arid and semiarid environments, Agricultural Water Management, Volume 221, 2019, Pages 462-476, ISSN 0378-3774,

(https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0378377419304044), which has been published in final form at doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.agwat.2019.04.014.

The terms and conditions for the reuse of this version of the manuscript are specified in the publishing policy. For all terms of use and more information see the publisher's website.

Review

Sustainable use and management of non-conventional water resources for rehabilitation of marginal lands in arid and semiarid environments

M. Iftikhar Hussain¹², Adele Muscolo³, Muhammad Farooq^{4, 5, 6}, Waqar Ahmad⁷ and Hayat A.M. El-mahadi⁸

¹Research Institute of Science and Engineering (RISE), University of Sharjah, P.O. Box 27272, Sharjah, U.A.E.

²Department of Plant Biology and Soil Science, University of Vigo, Campus Lagoas-Marcosende, E-36310, Vigo, Spain

³Department of Agriculture, Mediterranea University, Feo di Vito 89122 Reggio Calabria, Italy ⁴Department of Crop Sciences, College of Agricultural and Marine Sciences, Sultan Qaboos University, 123 Al-Khoud, Oman

⁵Department of Agronomy, University of Agriculture, Faisalabad, Pakistan

⁶The UWA Institute of Agriculture and School of Agriculture and Environment, The University of Western Australia, LB 5005, Perth, WA 6001, Australia

⁷Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations, Soil Fertility-Climate Change, Islamabad, Pakistan.

⁸Water and Oil CTL, Abu Dhabi Quality and Conformity Council, Abu Dhabi, U.A.E.

Corresponding Author email; mih786@gmail.com

ABSTRACT

Land and water are the most basic resources for the food production systems. However, the looming water scarcity is threatening the sustainability of food production systems to feed the growing population. Crop production on marginal and degraded lands using the nonconventional water resources may help to achieve the food security for the future generations. Non-conventional water resources (NCW), viz. saline water, wastewater and grey water, can be used for food production systems after proper treatment for the rehabilitation of marginal and degraded lands. In this review, experiences and perspectives of use of NCW in Middle East and North Africa (MENA) region are discussed. The availability of NCW, their quantity and possible utilization in agriculture, landscaping, and forestry have been highlighted. In the MENA region, wastewater treatment facilities are limited with the exception of Saudi Arabia, UAE, Kuwait, Qatar and Jordan but consumption has been increased due to population increase. The changes in soil physical, chemical and biological parameters after using the untreated wastewater are also elaborated. The pragmatic strategies for NCW treatments including desalination, wastewater treatment; reuse of agricultural drainage water, groundwater extraction and rainwater collection have been described. Here we reviewed that, (i) Legislation should be done, to encourage farmers to use NCW and to grow genotypes which accumulate relatively very low amounts of metals in their edible parts, especially in pre-urban areas. (ii) Water treatment technologies should be advocated and implemented for use of NCW. (iii) The NCW reuse should be considered an integral component in every country's national development strategic plan. It was concluded that safe reuse of NCW has great potential that can only be effectively used through resource planning, environmental management and financing arrangements.

EY-WORDS: water-scarcity; non-conventional water; treated wastewater; grey water; land degradation; MENA region.

Table of Contents

1. Introduction

1.1 Greywater, rainfall water and cloud seeding as alternative water resources

2. Wastewater from refuse to resource

- 2.1. Characteristics of wastewaters
- 2.2. Municipal wastewater effects on soil physical, chemical and biological properties
- 2.3. Agricultural wastewater: effects on soil physical, chemical and biological properties
- 2.4. Indicators of soil quality in wastewater amended soil
- 2.5. Soil as biotechnological plant: an option for wastewater treatment

3. SUSTAINABLE USE OF WASTEWATER IN MENA MARGINAL ENVIRONMENT

- 3.1. Tunisia
- 3.2. Jordan
- 3.3. Lebanon
- 3.4. Kuwait
- 3.5. Syria
- 3.6. Palestinian Territories
- 3.7. Saudi Arabia
- 3.8. Egypt

4. Advantages or disadvantages of using non-conventional water

5. Policy issues and institutional support

- 5.1. Parameters of health significance
- 5.2. Elemental analysis of food and safe limits guidelines
- 6. Conclusion

1. Introduction

Land and water are essential resources for the production of food and constitute two of the most fundamental resources for mankind. Despite the importance of water for agriculture, it is essential for industrial and tourism sectors, for human life and nature conservation. However, global water scarcity is causing serious threats to further undermine important development progress (Rosegrant, 2016). The majority of water (about 80%) is used for irrigation in agriculture while global water demand has tripled together with the substantial decline in fresh water resources since 1950s (Gleick, 2003). Global agriculture is unable to feed world growing population that is projected to increase from 6. 7 billion (2005) to 9.2 billion by 2050, (UN, 2015). The present scenario demands expansion of agriculture towards marginal and degraded lands that could help to increase food supply avoiding the environmental and land degradation (Fargione et al., 2008). However, water scarcity remain the major bottlelink in arid and semi-arid regions especially Middle East and North Africa (MENA) (Alcamo et al., 2007; ABS, 2008; Fedoroff et al., 2010), where continued water demand by user (urban, pre-urban and industry) are threatening the food production, food security, and forestry sector (UNDP, 2007). Most of the Arabian Peninsula are classified as hyper-arid with aridity index <0.03 (UNCCD, 2004) and Oman is the driest country with 62 mm/year rainfall on average (FAO, 2010; 2011; 2017).

The renewable water resources pro capita decreased from 1250 m³ in 1950 to 100 m³ in 2007 and 76.2m³ in 2014 (The World Bank, 2017) appearing the lowest in the world. Since agriculture depends mainly on irrigation and it consumes 80-90% of available water resources, the agricultural water demand is estimated to be 28.2 billion m³ against the ground water availability of 18030 million m³ in the Peninsula (The World Bank, 2017). For these reasons, non-conventional water resources could be used as an alternate option to partially counteract water scarcity with positive environmental effects on hydrological cycle, water reserves, green coverage and climate in the region (Haddad, 2011). Appropriate strategies for non-conventional water treatments have been proposed which include desalination, wastewater treatment; reuse of agricultural drainage water, groundwater extraction and rainwater collection (Djurma et al.,

2014). Researches combining the socio-economic, physical and chemical impact of nonconventional waters, technical, biophysical, and safe and economical viable methodologies will help to create an integrated water management system that can be useful to rehabilitate marginal lands in arid and semiarid areas. Non-conventional water (saline water, treated wastewater and grey water) was successfully used in agriculture (cereals, oil seed crops, date palm, perennial forage grasses, vegetables, forestry and aquaculture); suggesting that if properly treated, this water has potential and capability to rehabilitate marginal and degraded lands for fulfilling the ever-increasing demand of food, feed and forage in the MENA (Hussain et al., 2016; Al-Dakheel & Hussain 2016; Qureshi et al., 2016). To find a sustainable solution to the increasing water demand, this manuscript reviewed the recent literature related to the availability of nonconventional water resources, quantity and their possible utilization in agriculture, landscaping, forestry and food crop production emphasizing and sharing knowledge's regarding the effects on soil quality and fertility. The aim is to provide a number of examples for countries for implementing water recycling and reuse projects and practices leading to safe and productive use of wastewater in different sectors but in particular way in agriculture. The objective is to develop guidelines that can be adopted by local governments in irrigation program for the rehabilitation of marginal lands in arid and semiarid countries in which the water-scarcity represents a growing real problem.

The use and treatment of non-conventional water resources are in turn considered below;

1.1 Greywater, rainfall water and cloud seeding as alternative water resources

Alternate water resources are an important asset in arid and semi-arid Arabian Peninsula that can be used for irrigation of salt and drought tolerant food, forage, oil seed crops and halophytes (Hussain & Al-Dakheel 2015; Hussain et al., 2016). Greywater is a valuable promising alternative resource whose use is increasing worldwide to compensate the lack of freshwater resources. Greywater comes from domestic use like bathing and washing clothes except toilets (Eriksson et al., 2002). In general, the volume of grey water accounts between 50% and 80% of the domestic household water uses (Eriksson et al., 2002; Redwood, 2008; Burnat and Eshtayah, 2010). The amount of greywater generation per capita in Gulf States is different based on several factors including lifestyles, age, and gender and water availability. Greywater account for 82% of fresh water consumption in Oman and originated from sinks, showers, kitchen (Jamrah et al., 2008, while the domestic generated grey water volume in Jordan is approximately estimated about 50 liters per capita per day (L/c/d) (Faruqui, and Al-Jayyousi, 2002), .Saving fresh water and using greywater for agriculture and landscaping has got much attention in North Africa. For example, According to Ghisi and Ferreira (2007) greywater can save up to 35% consumption of fresh water even if necessary precautions should be taken to avoid health risks due to the presence of bacteria and microbes in the greywater (Widiastuti et al., 2008) Greywater from different sources have different chemical compositions. The mixed greywater contains 10-8000 and 90-350 mg/L for COD and BOD, however, it contains low concentrations of contaminants compared to those in raw sewage water and black water (WHO, 2006). However, higher pH was observed in laundry greywater (Eriksson et al., 2002). The contaminants present in greywater are reported in Table 1. Fig. 1 illustrates the stages of greywater treatment useful to reduce the growth of bacteria, other microbes, organic pollutant and chlorine (Winward et al., 2008). In agreement with USEPA regulation (Misra and Sivongxay, 2009; Li et al., 2009); greywater can be used only after filtration, disinfection and biological treatment, to avoid ecosystem contamination. Based on the International Plumbing Code IPC 2000, greywater can be reused for toilet flushing (GWPP, 2005), if no detectable coliforms appear in 100 mL of the effluent, BOD is than 10 mg/L and the residual chlorine is more than 1 mg/L, pH equal to 6-9, and turbidity <2 NTU (Li et al., 2009; Al-Jayyousi, 2003). Grey water use, therefore, is under study and of interest to water management agencies and scientists. Therefore, different treatment techniques have been developed and installed, such as natural zeolites (Widiastuti et al., 2008); mulch tower (mulch, coarse sand, fine and coarse gravel) (Zuma et al., 2009); bio-reactor (Eriksson et al., 2002); aerobic and anaerobic bio-filters; bio-rotors and submerged aerated filters; bio-rolls (Allen et al., 2010; Friedler et al., 2010) chemically treatment through coagulants and ion exchange and artificial wetlands (Pidou et al., 2008 The implementation of grey water system management could help rural community to reuse a portion of their effluents for irrigation.

To augment the water scarcity, rainwater is another important non-conventional water resource that is widely used to alleviate the water scarcity (Cheng and Liao 2009). The methodology involves collection, storage and safe use of this water for agriculture, landscaping and forestry purpose. Several Arab countries with highly variable rainfall and transboundary waters have invested heavily in water storage and conveyance networks. These networks preserve water sustainability, ensure water availability despite erratic rainfall and reduce the risk of water related disasters (Kfouri et al., 2009). Water harvesting techniques can be broadly classified into: (1) macro-collection and floodwater harvesting and diversion methods, and (2) micro-collections methods, where the catchment area and the cropped area are distinct but adjacent to each other. Boers and Ben-Asher (1982) defined micro-collection; the system where the collection area was less than 100 m in length. Conversely, macro-collection techniques capture runoff water from hillsides or small arid watersheds. Rainwater can also be collected from rooftops or from sloping, rocky or crusting lands in cisterns. These types of systems are often used for domestic necessity or irrigation purposes. In Sweden, Brazil, and UK, harvested rainwater is serving as good fraction of potable water (Ghisi et al., 2007). In Jordan, about 15.5 million m³/year water is collected through roof harvesting (Abdulla and Shareef 2009). In villages and rural environment, mostly harvested rainwater is considered clean and renewable water resource due to negligible air pollution. Rainwater can also be harvested in field by directing the surface runoff toward a rainwater reservoir or to agricultural areas. Furthermore, specifically designed water reservoirs (rainwater collecting ponds) can be used in certain locations depending upon geographic information system and topographical maps. According to Alkouri (2011), large semi-circular bunds may be develop to reduce erosion (16-53%) of annual rainfall (<100 mm). The success of this non-conventional water highly depends upon kind of soil, slope, rainfall, amount of runoff, socioeconomic situation, production methodology and water harvesting techniques.

Cloud seeding is a process of weather modification to change type of precipitation to attain cloud condensation. The latter has the advantage of altering the microphysical processes within the cloud. Cloud seeding also occurs through the procedure of ice nucleate in nature, most of which are bacterial in origin. It necessitates presence of water vapor in the atmosphere (Moseman, 2009). Recently, cloud seeding was carried out in United Arab Emirates (UAE) and stake holders from all the sectors (agriculture, industry, tourism) has welcome it. Cloud seeding

involves flying light aircraft into the base of five or six clouds and releasing flares containing potassium chloride, sodium chloride and magnesium. The mixture encourages water vapor in the clouds to form droplets heavy enough to fall as rain. UAE with a growing population (10.4 million by 2020), there is huge pressure to search alternate sources of fresh water instead of relying on the desalinated water. Due to cloud seeding, UAE was successful to receive 287 mm of rain in Dubai that was the highest since 1977, where it had never exceeded the 120 mm. According to the studies conducted by the National Centre for Meteorology and Seismology (NCMS); The UAE, cloud seeding is much more cost-effective than the desalination method.

2. Wastewater from refuse to resource

2.1. Characteristics of wastewaters

Wastewater refers to all effluent from household, commercial establishments and institutions, hospitals, industries and so on. It also includes storm water and urban runoff, water effluents from agriculture, horticulture, aquaculture and livestock breeding. Various pollutants like pathogens, heavy metals, residual drugs, organic compounds, pharmaceuticals and health care products are present in the different types of wastewaters. The indiscriminate use of wastewaters for irrigation is associated with specific health risks (Table 2), and social, cultural, economic and environmental circumstances must be considered to meet quality parameters (WHO 2006, EPA 2012). The reduction of microbes and chemicals and public exposure are key points for decreasing the risks linked to public health, ecosystem and environment (EPA 2012; NRC 2012).

Therefore, it is imperative to treat the wastewater before its ultimate use. The different techniques, methodologies and procedures of wastewater treatments for utilization in agriculture, forestry, and landscaping are reported in Table 3. Smart wastewater management is a sustainable way to produce food in a safety way, assuring human health and ecosystem service with economic benefit. Treated wastewater (TWW) has been used in the developed countries worldwide, for agricultural, industrial, urban and recreational purposes (Bixio et al. 2006). Conversely the rate of wastewater treatment is still low in most countries of MENA region for inadequate public budgets dedicated to water reuse treatments or disposal options; inadequate

information on the impacts on environment and human health and for having the perception of high cost of developing wastewater treatment systems and low returns without any assessment and feasibility studies (Keraita et al. 2008; 2010; Carr and Potter, 2013).

Because wastewater use in agriculture is a common practice, with approximately 20 million hectares of arable land worldwide irrigated with wastewater (Mateo-Sagasta et al., 2013), it is imperative to highlight and share knowledge about wastewaters impact on soil quality and fertility with the aim of identifying the perspectives of using wastewater in agriculture or degraded soil, and to emphasize the role of soil a means for wastewater treatment.

2.2. Municipal wastewater effects on soil physical, chemical and biological properties

The treatment and reuse of treated municipal water (MW) for rehabilitation of marginal lands, has become popular in arid and semi arid countries (Bixio et al. 2006; Xanthoulis, 2010). This has occurred as result of increasing fresh water scarcity, high cost of chemical fertilizers, availability of MW, rich in nutrients, near agricultural lands and high cost of advanced treatment. A central theme in the planning and practice of wastewater reuse in agriculture has been assessing the associated risks to humans, but less attention has been paid on the impact of MW reuse on soil ecosystem functioning which in turn govern the environmental equilibrium. The soil chemical characteristics are the first to be affected by municipal wastewater application (Singh and Agrawal, 2008), among which pH is the most vulnerable one. It shifts in short time outside the range in which nutrients are available for plant uptake; impair the nutrients available even though they remain in soil. Effluent irrigation changes the electrical conductivity (EC), through adding significant quantities of salts to the soil rhizosphere (sulphates, phosphates, bicarbonates, chlorides of the cations sodium, calcium, potassium and magnesium) and cause consistent increase in soil salinity (unless leaching by rainfall, clean water or excess irrigation occurs), but also an unbalance in nutrient ratio. Nutrient balance within soil is important for growth, biodiversity and smooth activity of soil microorganisms, which are directly responsible for soil quality and soil-ecosystem functioning. Therefore, C-N-S-P (100:10:1:1) balance, Ca/Mg ratios (>4), and the availability of potassium and micronutrients need to be analyzed, maintained

and/or corrected before wastewater soil irrigation. The wastewater application results in sodium increment that leads to deterioration of soil structure with serious consequence on soil porosity, water holding capacity and soil microbial biodiversity. The MW possesses organic matter, macro- and micronutrients that may be useful for increasing soil fertility even if their indiscriminate addition can accumulate heavy metals, toxic components and pathogens. However, the effects depend on the period of effluent application (short and long term), concentration of toxic compounds, amount of heavy metals and pathogens but mainly on soil chemical and biochemical characteristics as reported in Table 4. Ines et al. (2016 and 2017) tested the short-term effects of municipal wastewater on carbonate soils (calcic-magnesia soils with course texture) following biological stabilization by pond treatment (TMW). Their results evidenced that total coliforms, fecal coliforms, Escherichia coli, and Salmonella spp. detected in TMW and soils were under the threshold as recommended by World Health Organization (WHO), and Salmonella was never found in TMW and in soil irrigated with TMW. The absence of pathogens suggested that the pond treatments (anaerobic, aerobic, facultative and mature ponds) were effective low-cost methods to reclaim wastewater lowering BOD, COD and pathogens (EPA, 2011). In a long-term experiment with clay-loam soils, Ganjegunte et al. (2017), reported that TMW improved soil fertility by increasing the concentrations of nitrogen and potassium even if the soil salinity increased with time. No detectable amounts of PO4- and heavy metals (As, Cr, Cd, Hg, Se, Pb) were present in the TMW samples and the pathogen load was within the threshold as recommended by the Environment Quality Standard Commission (EPWU, 2011). Hidri et al. (2013) with long-term experiments (10 years of treated wastewater drip irrigation) on sandy soil concluded that irrigation with treated wastewater (aeration system, mechanical screen, grit removal tanks, and sedimentation tanks) did not have negative effects on the measured soil parameters (pH, organic matter and cation exchange capacity). Transiently, TW increased soil microorganisms with significant resilience of soil ecosystem functioning, micronutrients, potassium and sodium in the soil, increasing the risk of sodification in the irrigated areas. Adhikari et al. (2014) found that physical properties of sandy soils remained unaltered, after irrigation with treated with wastewater, except saturated hydraulic conductivity, which significantly increased, SAR and Na⁺ content that were 11-folds higher than control. Qureshi et al. (2016) evaluated the impact of TMW irrigation on the accumulation of heavy

metals in sandy soils and vegetables and potential health risks to human associated with them following consumption. They reported a lower uptake of heavy metals by vegetables and health risks for human were insignificant. Meanwhile, they concluded that risk of human exposure to metal contamination can be significantly reduced by selecting appropriate crop species such as *Helianthus annuus* (Ibbini et al. 2009), *Ricinus communis* (Yashmin et al., 2016), *Alyssum species* (Barzanti, 2011), *buttonwood* (Hashemi (2011), *Phragmites cummunis, Typha angustifolia, Cyperus* (Chandra and Yadav 2011).

After conventional treatments, municipal wastewaters can be successfully reused, for agricultural purpose, to irrigate clay more than sandy soils. Considering that in sandy and marginal soils, specifically in arid and semiarid regions, wastewater irrigation increased the percentage of organic matters, total nitrogen K, P, Ca, Mg, Na, but mostly EC and sodium absorption ratio (SAR) with the probability of increase in soil salinity and structure degradation. Consequently, it was suggested to use the fresh and wastewater alternately. The irrigation could be done first with wastewater so that organic matter and nutrients could be used by soil microorganisms and plants and later, by fresh water so that salinity and nitrate accumulation in the soil would be lessened with considerable benefit for soil structure. Benefit and disadvantage of using TMW are illustrated in Fig. 2.

2.3. Agricultural wastewater: effects on soil physical, chemical and biological properties

Among the agricultural wastewaters (winery wastewater, wastewater from livestock feedlots and dairies, olive mill wastewater (OWW), swine wastewater (SW), and slaughter house wastewater (SHW), owing to their high pollution load, pose severe environmental problems, especially in Mediterranean areas where they are generated in huge quantities, and need to be disposed in sustainable ways (Dakhli, 2013a, b). OWW is characterized by large volumes, salinity, low pH, phytotoxic compounds (Chaari et al., 2015), and high organic load (chemical oxygen demand (COD, 40 to 200 g/L) (Mahmoud et al., 2012; Dakhli, 2015). Additionally, a great resistance to biodegradation due to the enormous presence of polyphenol and recalcitrant organic substances (10 to 12 g) was also observed (Mekki et al. 2007; Sidari et al., 2010). On the other hand, OWW is some xenobiotic-free vegetative effluent rich in water, organic substances, and in mineral nutrients, such as nitrogen, phosphorous, potassium, iron and magnesium (Mekki et al., 2006;

Taamallah, 2007). For the concomitant presence of valuable organic compounds and toxic chemical elements, that could affect, positively or negatively, the soil properties in respect of the prevalence of one class of compounds on another, many studies explored the effects of OWW on soil physicochemical properties. Even if numerous studies evidenced that the impact of OWW changed in respect to their composition and soil types, a temporary decrease in pH and hydraulic conductivity with a concomitant increase in salinity and bulk density were observed in soils with distinctive characteristics, leading to a generalization of these statements (Saadi et al., 2007; Sidari et al., 2010; Kapellakis et al., 2015; Rusan et al., 2016). The irrigation of clay soils with OWW induced accumulation of salts which caused disintegration of soil structure (Tamimi et al. 2016); on the contrary, the application of olive wastewaters to sandy soils resulted in a significant improvement of soil fertility due to its richness in organic matter and nutrients (Dakhli, 2016) but also an increase in soil electrical conductivity. Chaari et al. (2015) confirmed these results showing that annual application of three OWW doses (50, 100 and 200 m³ ha⁻¹) for nine successive years improved the fertility of Tunisian sandy soils, for the excessive amounts of organic matter and macronutrients present. OWW could be considered as an attractive alternative in semi-arid areas to implement the rehabilitation of sandy, sandy-loam, characterized by a scarcity of organic matter and water (Ammar et al., 2005; Mechri et al., 2008). It is suggested that soil fertigation through wastewater could be beneficial, if the simple and complex phenolic are under the threshold generating antimicrobial effects (Hachicha et al., 2009; Karpouzas et al., 2010). Siles et al. (2014) concluded that OWW amendment decreased functional diversity and altered microbial functional structures. Depending on its chemical composition, OWW can develop microflora by adding organic carbon to the soil or inhibit microorganisms and phytopathogenic agents by adding antimicrobial substances to the soil, highlighting the importance of a balance between toxic and beneficial compounds in OWW. In concomitance with the composition of OWW, environmental conditions must be a key factor on the effects of OWW on soils. The application of larger OWW volumes (160 or 320 m³ ha⁻¹) significantly increased the EC values (Sierra et al. 2007; Mekki et al. 2009), proportionally to the supplied volume. In any case, to improve their effectiveness, the amount of OWW to be added to the soil must consider the type of soil texture. The main beneficial and detrimental effects of OWWs on soils with different chemical characteristics and texture are summarized in Fig. 3. The intensive pig farming worldwide generates a huge amount of SW rich in organic matter and nutrients. However, when used indiscriminately and without agronomic criteria, high pathogens and pollution load may negatively affect soil structure, soil chemical properties; contaminate fruits crops and grazing animals and serious environmental hazards (Bertora et al., 2008). In a study on three acidic soils, soil microbial composition and properties were tested. They found that there was significant increase in Gram-negative bacterial population following wastewater application that also helped to increase the nutrients and organic matter in soil (Ma et al., 2015).

Apart from the importance of dose and composition of raw SW, Moretti et al. (2017) showed the importance of soil texture in the organic matter decomposition after successive applications of swine wastewater. They demonstrated that soil texture affected the availability of the added organic materials for soil microorganisms. Clay in soils formed complex with organic matter when amended with diluted SW effluent, maintaining long-term fertility and microbial stability. Fongaro et al. (2017) evaluated the survival, percolation and leaching of model enteric pathogens in clay and sandy soils after bio-fertilization with swine digestate. They reported that the survival of pathogens was significantly lower in clay than sandy soils, highlighting that OM content, soil texture, and rainfall are the principal factors that affected the survival and leaching of microbial pathogens and should to be considered prior to swine wastewater application in agriculture. In a two year study, Aparecida de olivera et al. (2016) demonstrated that the applications of pig liquid waste changed the nutrients and soil microbiota, contributing to improve the chemical and microbiological properties of sandy soils. Even if the SW contains nutrients and organic materials important for the maintenance and growth of microbial population, the prolonged use of SW, especially in sandy soil and at high doses induced lesser diversity of microorganism groups, consolidated the permanence of certain groups of the bacterial community, reducing soil biodiversity at the expense of soil ecosystem functioning but it also depends on soil pH and texture.

2.4. Indicators of soil quality in wastewater amended soil

Considering the contemporarily presence of valuable and detrimental organic and inorganic compounds in municipal and agricultural wastewaters (Dindar et al., 2015), it is a good practice

to monitor the soil quality after the addition of wastewaters with respect to sustainable soil management. Soil enzyme activities are early and sensitive indicators of changes in soil ecosystem functioning in both natural and anthropized environments (Muscolo et al., 2015), and can be used to determine soil alteration caused from pollution in a short and long term. Chen et al. (2008) reported an increase in the activities of the enzymes involved in C, N, P and S cycling after soil irrigation with reclaimed municipal wastewater. The results indicated that enzyme concentration (catalase, alkaline phosphatase, acid phosphatase, dehydrogenase, and urease) were good indices to explore the reclaimed MW impact on soil quality. Armenta et al. (2012) demonstrated that the application of municipal wastewater to soil, increased the soil microbial biomass and enzyme activities, acid and alkaline phosphatases (mostly urease activities). Regarding agricultural wastewaters, Gamba et al. (2005) demonstrated that OWW had no toxic effects on soil microflora, and had stimulated their metabolic activity (Sidari et al., 2010). Balota et al. (2011) demonstrated that pig slurry application decreased the ratio of soil enzyme activities per unit of microbial biomass carbon over time. King et al. (2015) supported the previous findings stressing that pig slurry application enhanced in a short time soil enzyme activities, while repeated additions of swine wastewater (rich in nutrients) to soil contributed to reduce the enzyme activities after a long period of time. Antonious (2016) showed that the addition of swine wastewater to soil increased urease and invertase activities, suggesting their use as markers of soil biological activity after the addition of soil amendments. Accordingly, to the above reported findings, urease is the enzyme whose activity mostly increased after any kind of organic amendments. Therefore, it was observed that enzyme, urease, is very important indicator for measuring changes in wastewater-amended soils.

2.5. Soil as biotechnological plant: an option for wastewater treatment

The major goals, in any wastewater treatment system, are the removal of pollutants that may cause disease before they contaminate groundwater. The soil's ability to purify wastewater is well recognized (Kadam et al., 2008, 2009; Aguilar et al., 2011) and naturally occurring soils (due to their chemical features), have varying capacity to accomplish the pollutant removal. In an effective wastewater treatment system, the most important soil properties, include unsaturated

soils to promote aerobic conditions, soil deep enough to remove all the pollutants; soil permeability to air and water. Filtering is a physical treatment process and soil depth is important in removal of different pollutants present in diverse wastewaters. As water moves through the small soil pores, wastewater particles are removed, thus eliminating the cloudiness. After passing through 30 cm of soil, the wastewater was very clear (Mahmoo et al., 2013), the ammonia, was transformed into nitrate and the bad odor removed only if the wastewater filtered through a 60 cm soil layer (Mahmoo et al., 2013). Most of the pollutants like phosphorus and bacteria generally adhere to soil particles and thus can be removed from wastewater, only if passed through soil layer of 50 -120 cm (Al-Haddad et al. 2015). For the above mentioned reasons, the soil can be considered as the best treatment plant that can help to protect the environment and human health.

3. SUSTAINABLE USE OF WASTEWATER IN MENA MARGINAL ENVIRONMENT

Arid and semi-arid Middle East and North Africa (MENA) regions, where the fresh water resources are extremely scarce and under serious threat, have recently started to use treated municipal wastewater for irrigation. The different countries in MENA region are using different wastewaters that are differently treated on the basis of the kind of wastewater produced (Table 5).

3.1. Tunisia

Tunisia has recently started to use TWW for irrigation purposes. Bahri (2008a) stated that olives and citrus orchards in Tunisia have been irrigated with low quality of brackish water and TWW, since 1965, covering an area of 600 ha. In 2008, TWW plant facility in Tunisia became 61. About 0.24 billion km³ of wastewater is now collected, and utilized for irrigating forage, industrial, cereal and fruit crops (Chenini 2008). Most farmers are using treated wastewater for cultivation and paying subsidized prices, because there is no availability of other fresh water sources (Bahri 2008a,b). Mahjoub and coauthors (2018) gave an overview on the status of the agricultural use of treated wastewater in Tunisia, highlighting its progress. The main focus was on the social dimension and the perception of end-users. The use of wastewater in flourished, exceptionally well. The success of its use was based firstly on the perception of the financial benefit and secondly on the lack of fresh water resources in the region. the acceptance of farmers was high, the reluctance of consumers was still impeding market share; more relaxed regulation together with good practices is suggested as option to improve the situation. In Tunisia, wastewater is distributed to farmers by the local Agricultural Development Authorities, which are responsible to the Ministry of Agriculture. These Authorities construct and maintain the wastewater distribution system. They distribute the wastewater to the farmers according to an organised delivery schedule and collect revenues from the sale of the wastewaters. The farmers are responsible for on-farm distribution, and the cost to the farmer is \$0.031/m³ of wastewater supplied. Costs are influenced by the necessity of pumping, provision of infrastructure for pipelines, distance from the source to point of application, and type of application. In any case ilrrigated agriculture benefits from the high nutrient levels present in wastewater, thus reducing the need for fertilizer applications (Mahjoub et al., 2018).

3.2. Jordan

In Jordan, there is a rapid development in the agriculture and industrial sector with a consequent increase in the demand of fresh water resources that are, of course, extremely limited. Keeping in mind the water scarcity situation, Jordanian government has given top priority to the use of TWW (Hussein and Abu-Sharar, 2002). The main water resources in Jordan are surface and ground-water. Currently, Jordan has 28 operated wastewater treatment plants all over the country; and As-Samra Wastewater Treatment Plant is modern and representing the core of Jordan water management strategy. In Zarqa and Amman regions, the As-Samra plant was processing 367,000 m³ per day to fulfill water shortage during 2010. Recently, the plant was expanded and modernized to treat up to 530,000 cubic meters of wastewater per day and provide sanitation services to about two million individuals of Capital Amman and Governorate of Zarqa; whom are considered as the first and third most populated cities in Jordan, respectively. The As-Samra Wastewater Treatment Plant is considered as the largest treatment plant in Jordan that treats about 77% of total reclaimed wastewater. The As-Samra wastewater treatment plant is considered one of the largest plants in the region that uses the modern technology to ensure the highest purifications. The amount of daily dry solid sludge

production is about 118 ton from As Samra treatment plant. There are around 3,000 donums of 20-30 farmers adjacent to the As-Samra Plant cultivated forage mainly clover and sorghum irrigated with this TWW.

3.3. Lebanon

The majority of wastewater has been used for irrigation in different parts of Lebanon meanwhile, the remaining part was discharged in the lakes, rivers and small streams and later used in Akkar and Bekaa region. From a study conducted by FAO (FAO AQUASTAT 2009) domestic and industrial sectors in Lebanon produce more or less 310 million m³ of wastewater and about 4 million m³ was treated during 2006 and used for irrigation the agriculture fields. It has been observed that the use of raw quality untreated wastewater is a widespread practice still current in Lebanon, out of the control of regional and local authorities, with ignorance of the harmful effects on human health and environment. The harmful consequences are mainly due to pathogens, heavy metals and other undesirable constituents (Qadir et al., 2007; Qadir et al., 2010). For instance, in many agricultural areas in Lebanon, sewage water is used to irrigate vegetables which are normally eaten raw, without any control and any national legislation (Dib and Issa, 2003). The untreated wastewater for agricultural purpose is causing allergies, dermatological, gastrointestinal illness and other serious health consequences for human health. Risk management and precautionary solutions are urgently needed to prevent the adverse environmental and health impacts coming from inappropriate wastewater irrigation practices (WHO, 2006).

3.4. Kuwait

The rapid increase in Kuwaiti population, coupled with fast industrialization and water demand for the agriculture sector, is causing rapid decline in fresh water. The water that the authorities are now supplying to the population is those obtained by desalination and groundwater resources. Ardiya, Jahra, and Riqqa are three wastewater treatment plants in Kuwait. Presently, these three plants produce 76.4 million gallons of treated effluents per day, with Biochemical Oxygen Demand, (BOD) of 10 mg L^{-1} . Sulaibiya is another Wastewater Treatment plant producing 375,000 m³ that contribute to 26% of the country's overall demand. In Kuwait, the amount of treated effluent used for afforesting ration and alfalfa production not exceeded 15% of the total effluent. Kuwait Oil Company (KOC) recognized three Sewage Treatment Plants at Burgan (South Kuwait), Magwa (East Kuwait) and Umm Al-Aish Oasis (North Kuwait) to produce TWW that will be transported through water tankers to Kuwait Oasis, Subaiya Oasis, Spirit of the Desert, Umm Al Aish Oases and used as source for irrigation (Yousef et al. 2015).

3.5. Syria

The Damascus and the Homs wastewater treatment plants account for more than 98% of all TWW with capacities of 177 million m³/year and 49 million m³/ year, respectively. There were also plans for construction of new TWW plants at different spots in the country especially at Latakia and Allepo. According to an estimate, about 9000 hectare areas in Damascus are being irrigation with TWW (177 million cubic meters (WHO 2005). Treated wastewater is available in some Syrian cities including Damascus, Aleppo, Homs, Hama and Salamiyeh, where it is applied for irrigation purposes using improved surface irrigation methods. Through different irrigation projects, a wastewater treatment plant has been established to test the modern irrigation techniques on forage crops and other high-value crops and to evaluate the economic production. Barley and triticale were also cultivated using treated wastewater produced by Salamiyeh Sewerage Treatment Plant during the season 2014-2015. Salinity-tolerant crops such as barley, soybean and oil rape were also cultivated at famers' sites in three villages in cooperation with Directorate of Extension. The field work and demonstration had a significant impact on the farmers' adoption of these new crops using treated wastewater. The success of using treated wastewater in forage production, especially in Salamiyeh has led to wider interest and demands.

3.6. Palestinian Territories

Wastewater management needs significant investment for collection, treatment and disposal of treated effluent. However, collection system of effluent is highly disturbing and lacks management practices due to limited sewage networks. Meanwhile, only few regions have the facility of wastewater treatment. During 2015, the total wastewater generated was estimated at

114.36 MCM, from which 65.82 MCM are generated in the West Bank and 48.54 MCM are generated in the Gaza Strip (ARIJ 2015a, b, c). Meanwhile, the capacity building and financial and technical training is lacking to handle the water scarcity situation and to develop and manage the non-conventional water resources.

The Palestinian Authority has adopted different policies for water resources management, National Water action plan and water law facilitate the use of TWW and to conserve fresh water. There are seven main wastewater treatment facilities in the Palestinian Territories; three are in Gaza strip while the rest in the West Bank. In the Palestine rural areas, several NGO's also run small scale water treatment plants in the unsewerd rural areas of the West Bank. However, several of these TWW facilities lack the trickling filters and natural treatment plants preceded by septic tanks. In these small treatment units, the organic matter and suspended solids were removed but other matters like nitrogen removal was limited (Mustafa, 1996). The results of a small-scale survey indicated local habitants were ready for purchasing and consuming the crops and vegetables irrigated with TWW, if these are hygienically free of contaminants.

3.7. Saudi Arabia

Previously, the wastewater and effluent were being disposed of in rural areas, wadis and small towns and maximum to the Arabian Sea (Abu-Rizaiza, 1999). However, new established National Water Company has invested \$23 billion for sewage collection and treatment infrastructure. This has facilitated the wastewater network coverage and made a partnership between public-private. Now, Saudi Arabia has emerged third largest water reuse market at the global map following USA and China (Abu-Rizaiza, 1999). About 672 million m³ of wastewater per day was collected in the country while its consumption was less than 20% at the end (Al-Musallam, 2006). There were 30 major wastewater plants for treatment at different levels in 1999 and they were treating approx. 1,426,000 m³/day wastewater (Jimenez and Asano, 2008). The agriculture sector in Saudi Arabia offers the greatest scope of TWW consumption, while treatment plants had insufficient capacity to handle and treat effectively large quantity of waste water that might cause potential health risks to the public due to the presence of bacteria, virus

and microbes in the wastewater, if not treated at the appropriate level (Qadir et al., 2010; Hamoda, 2004).

3.8. Egypt

Egypt is another country in the Arabian Peninsula that is suffering the huge shortage of fresh water resources. About 3.5 billion m³/year of municipal wastewater has been produced. However, there was only treatment facility for 1.6 billion m³/year and additional facilities should be planned for treatment of remaining wastewater (Tawfic, 2008).The Cairo and Alexandria, both, generated approx. 2 billion m³/year that belong to the Delta region while treatment plants in these regions serve 55% of the total population (Tawfic, 2008).

Egypt is starting to use treated wastewater in agriculture to irrigate industrial, oil seed, forage, fuel crops, including recently established agroforestry, and green belts along roads and for landscaping purposes. The methods of irrigation, soil type and specific crops that should be irrigated with TWW are regulated through Egypt Decree 44/2000, that recommend the irrigation of non-edible crops under controlled management that complies with appropriate water quality standards because of the content of pathogens and toxic chemicals that represent the main drawbacks of wastewater reuse in agriculture (Elbana et al., 2014). Monitoring the impact of reusing TWW will reduce health risks and environmental hazards. While Egypt's total water supply for 2015 was 76.4 × 109 m³, the total refined (drinking/health use) water was 8.9×109 m³, which generated wastewater of around 5 × 109 m³. The primary, secondary, and tertiary treatments provided total TWW of 3.7×109 m³, with respective percentages of 16.8, 81.4, and 1.8%.

Several organizations in Egypt are tasked with wastewater management and reuse. In addition to the Egyptian laws, legislation, and regulations enacted to protect the environment and water resources from pollution, the Egyptian Code for reusing TWW classifies wastewater into four grades (A, B, C, and D) depending on the level of treatment (Elbana et al., 2017). There are four key challenges to reusing TWW: social (public acceptance of wastewater reuse), management (crop selection, irrigation, and soil-based practices), human health risk, and environmental threats. There are significant opportunities to maximize the benefits of TWW reuse in Egypt as less than 75% of collected wastewater is currently being treated (Elbana et al., 2019). Finally,

reusing TWW in agriculture could be the most reliable solution to overcome water scarcity and help to sustain water resources in Egypt (Elbana et al., 2017).

4. Advantages or disadvantages of using non-conventional water

The advantages of using non-conventional water are enclosed in the prospective of narrowing the gap between fresh-water availability and demand, moreover in water-scarce countries.

The local use of non-conventional water resources can meet the localized rural water need with minimum costs. The safe use of low quality saline water and treated wastewater for irrigation of non-food crops, landscape and gardening, agroforestry, vegetable production, and oil seed crop as well as food crops could contribute considerably to the reduction of 'water stress' and 'water scarcity' in marginal environments (Qadir et al., 2004, 2007; Al-Dakheel et al., 2015; Hussain and Al-Dakheel 2015; Qureshi et al., 2016), pushing its use and management strategy mainly in MENA. The advantages of using wastewater use had a higher benefit-cost ratio irrespective of the negative externalities associated with it. The net benefit from the crop production per US\$ invested for waste-water irrigation returned US\$ 5.56 on an average (Baig et al., 2011) depicting maximum net benefit of \$ 12.97 in wheat crop. The economic impacts of reusing wastewater depend on the degree of treatment and the nature of the reuse. The costs and benefits should be considered in the context of the specific reuse approach. In Kuwait, central and western regions possess brackish ground water. Mostly, agriculture and farming areas are located in Abdally and Wafra areas, where farmers need significant amount of water for irrigation. These regions are totally dependent on desalinated sea or brackish water that use independently of treatment costs.

Among the disadvantages there are exactly the treatment costs, desalination cost is (about \$1.5-\$3 per m³) that is quite high and not practicable forever (Al-Rashed et al. 1998). Therefore, the government agencies mainly in poor area should have to look into alternate water resources as NCW to meet irrigation demands. The disadvantages of using not treated brackish water, are mainly related to the impacts on agricultural production system in terms of decelerated yield, decrease in soil fertility soil dispersion and compaction for high SAR and RSC (Qadir et al., 2007; Murtaza et al., 2010; Murtaza and Zia 2011). The disadvantages of using non-conventional water can be summarized as follow: expensive water treatments; construction of expensive and environmentally damaging dams; flooding of land for reservoirs, requirement of sufficient rainfall and large river catchment; insufficient knowledge about the technical and management options available for reducing the environmental and health risks associated with wastewater use; continued and uncontrolled use of untreated wastewater as an irrigation source.

5. Policy issues and institutional support

The countries in MENA region have limited knowledge shared from regional and international experiences for the future of waste-water reuse. Until now, policy-makers remained helpless in adapting the waste-water management agenda to their respective country's economic context. Multiple constraints have been highlighted to promote more widespread reuse. However, insufficient economic analysis of reuse and treatment options is reflected from the literature/studies undertaken in the MENA. Numerous studies underpin high costs and negative or low rates of return associated with waste-water treatment and in promoting its widespread use. Almost in all countries, relatively more preference for the use of freshwater is found. In addition, lack of effective price signals, difficulties in structuring financial deals, and inherent limitations are the most common findings (Chesrown, 2004; Agannathan et al., 2009). In UAE, and other Gulf countries as well, usually desalinated water is being used. The relative cost of future water delivery will increase due to urbanization processes, governance and political changes. The commitment from the allied departments in vital to formulate policy and implement.

5.1. Parameters of health significance

Many negative externalities are concomitant with the use of waste-water. These include saltloads, various toxic elements (heavy metals and organic pollutants) and pathogens (virus, helminthes, protozoa, and bacteria). Due to the contaminations and hazardous materials, wastewater affects the soil environment and has bad impacts on human health. In contrast, total health benefits of US\$5,500 per year were noticed from a waste-water treatment system for 1,500people agglomeration elsewhere (UNEP, 2015). Water contamination-induced infections account for 70% of all common diseases and directly affect human health. Thus, the effects of untreated or poorly treated waste-water can potentially have deleterious effects on public health, environment, and economy. The poorly treated waste-water could be harmful to living beings and irrigated soils when implemented under uncontrolled or unregulated circumstances (Adewumi et al., 2010). Edokpayi et al. (2017) showed that wastewater effluents are major contributors to a variety of water pollution problems. The poor quality of wastewater effluents is responsible for the degradation of the receiving surface water body, lands and human health. Wastewater effluent should be treated efficiently to avoid the negative effects on the basis of enforcement of water and environmental laws to protect the health of inhabitants of both rural and urban communities.

5.2. Elemental analysis of food and safe limits guidelines

Guidelines for safe limits in different commodities are available especially those developed by UNEP, WHO, FDA, etc. The main source of accumulation of some metals into the food chain is water and further regulated by the soil characteristics. There is a growing body of evidence to show that the levels of arsenic (As) in rice could pose a threat for rice-loving people. However, As toxic levels could be found under special soil conditions. An action level of 100 parts per billion (ppb) has recently been proposed for inorganic As in infant rice cereal (FDA, 2016). For infants and pregnant women, FDA's has provided certain health care precautions and advices, to avoid the As toxicity. The framework consisting of 9 indicators for ensuring environmental, social and economic sustainability may be implemented for measuring performance of reliability, resilience and vulnerability.

6. Conclusion

In short, the present review indicates that the use of wastewater, grey water, rainwater and sowing of clouds as alternative to fresh water represents a valid strategy in the Middle East and North Africa (MENA) for the recovery of marginal and saline degraded lands. The use of wastewater could also represent a good opportunity for agriculture only if their treatment and use are regulated by laws universally established on the basis of scientific data that must be transversally adopted within all MENA countries. In several countries of MENA region, the wastewater treatment plants are limited, with the exception of Saudi Arabia, the United Arab

Emirates, Kuwait, Qatar and Jordan; while their agricultural production increased due to the use of NCW. However, water reuse has still to overcome several challenges, such as a better planning and management of reusing operations based on a real water demand. This means a better institutional, regulatory, and organizational setting. Additionally, economic and financial practicability of water reuse need to be better considered. Training of farmers of economically poor countries of MENA that use untreated wastewater for irrigation with substantial documented risks to the soil ecosystem, environment and public health is necessary. From this emerges the need not only to implement the treatment technologies, but also to make them mandatory considering the reuse of wastewater as an integral component in the strategic national development plans.

It is thus important to invest in decontamination and treatment plants to allow their sustainable use. Planning and the sustainable use of different sources of NCW can be an economical and environmental investment for the agricultural development of respective countries.

Reference

- Abu-Rizaiza OS. 1999. Modification of the standards of wastewater reuse in Saudi Arabia. *Water Research* 33: 2601-2608. <u>doi.org/10.1016/S0043-1354(98)00477-1</u>
- Abdulla FA, Al-Shareef AW. 2009. Roof rainwater harvesting systems for household water supply in Jordan. *Desalination* 243: 195-207. doi.org/10.1016/j.desal.2008.05.013
- ABS, 2008. Australian Water Account. Australian Bureau of Statistics, Canberra.
- Adewumi JR, Ilemobade AA, van Zyl JE. 2010. Treated wastewater effluent reuse in South Africa: Overview, potential and challenges. *Resources, Conservation & Recycling* 55: 221–331. doi. 10.1016/j.resconrec.2010.09.012
- Adhikari P, Shukla MK, Mexal JG, Daniel D. 2014. Irrigation with treated wastewater: quantification of changes in soil physical and chemical properties. *Irrigation & Drainage Systems Engineering* 3:117. doi:10.4172/2168-9768.1000117
- Agannathan NV, Mohamed AS, Kremer A. 2009. Water in the Arab World. Middle East and North Africa Region and The World Bank. Management Perspectives and Innovations. World Bank, Washington, DC
- Aguilar Y, Bautista F, Díaz-Pereira E. 2011. Soils as natural reactors for swine wastewater treatment. *Tropical and Subtropical Agroecosystems* 13: 199- 210.
- Alcamo J, Dronin N, Endejan M, Golubev G, Kirilenko A. 2007. A new assessment of climate change impacts on food production shortfalls and water availability in Russia. *Global Environmental Change* 17: 429–444. doi.org/10.1016/j.gloenvcha.2006.12.006

- Al-Dakheel AJ, Hussain MI, Al-Gailani AQM. 2015. Impact of irrigation water salinity on agronomical and quality attributes of *Cenchrus ciliaris* L. accessions. *Agricultural Water Management* 159: 148-154. doi.org/10.1016/j.agwat.2015.06.014
- Al-Dakheel AJ, Hussain MI. 2016. Genotypic variation for salinity tolerance in *Cenchrus ciliaris* L. *Frontiers in Plant Science* 7: 1090. doi. 10.3389/fpls.2016.01090. eCollection 2016.
- Al-Haddad A, Rashid T, Al-Salman B. 2015. Optimum soil depth for removal of coliphage viruses from treated wastewater, Kuwait. *Desalination and Water Treatment* 53: 2727-2731. doi.org/10.1080/19443994.2013.869662
- Al-Jayyousi RO. 2003. Greywater reuse: towards sustainable water management. *Desalination*, 156: 181-192. doi.org/10.1016/S0011-9164(03)00340-0
- Al-Musallam L. 2006. Water and wastewater privatization in Saudi Arabia. In SAWEA 2006 Workshop: Privatization and Outsourcing of Water and Wastewater.
- Alkouri I. 2011. The effect of using big semi circular bunds technique of water harvesting on controlling the erosion of agricultural soil in Syrian Baddia (Mahassa). In *Lecture presented in the international workshop entitled Optimal use of Available Water Resources, Al-Baath University, Syria.*
- Al-Rashed M. Al-Senafy M.N. Viswanathan MN, Sumait A. 1998. Groundwater Utilization in Kuwait: Some Problems and Solutions. Water *Resource Development* 14:91–105. doi.org/10.1080/07900629849529
- Allen, L. Christian-Smith, J. Palaniappan, M. 2010. Overview of Greywater Reuse: The Potential of Greywater Systems to Aid Sustainable Water Management; Pacific Institute Report, Oakland, CA, USA, http://www.pacinst.org/reports/greywater overview/greywater overview.pdf
- Antonious GF. 2016. Recycling organic waste for enhancing soil urease and invertase activity. *Journal of Waste Resource* 6: 2 http://dx.doi.org/10.4172/2252-5211.1000219.
- Aparecida de Oliveira D, Pinheiro A, da Veiga M, Thiago Caique Alves TC. 2016. Occurrence and mobility of antimicrobials and hormones in Oxisol with application of swine slurry. *Revista Brasileira de Recursos Hídricos* 21: 391-400. doi.org/10.21168/rbrh.v21n2.p391-400.
- ARIJ. 2015a. ARIJ Geo-Informatics Department Databse. Bethlehem Palestine.
- ARIJ. 2015b. The Economic Cost of the Israeli Occupation of the occupied Palestinian Territories. Bethlehem - Palestine. Retrieved from http://www.arij.org/files/arijadmin/2016/The_Economic_Cost_of_the_Israeli_occupation _Report_upd.pdf
- ARIJ. 2015c. Water and Environment Research Department Database. Bethlehem Palestine
- Armenta R, Vaca R, Lugo J, del Aguila P.2012. Microbiological and biochemical properties of an agricultural Mexican soil amended with sewage sludge. *Revista Brasileira de Ciência do Solo* 36:1646-1655. doi.org/10.1590/S0100-06832012000500029

- Ayers RS, Westcot DW.1994. Water Quality for Agriculture. FAO Irrigation and Drainage Paper 29, Rev. 1, Reprinted 1994. Food and Agricultural Organization, Rome, Italy.
- Baig IA, Ashfaq M, Hassan I, Javed MI, Khurshid W, Ali A. 2011. Economic impacts of wastewater irrigation in Punjab. *Pakistan Journal of Agricultural Research* 49: 5-14.
- Balota EL, Machineski O, Truber PV. 2011. Soil enzyme activities under pig slurry addition and different tillage systems. *Acta Scientiarum Agronomy*. (Online) 33: 4. doi.org/10.4025/actasciagron.v33i4.9816
- Bahri A. 2008a. Case Studies in Middle Eastern and North African countries. *In Water Reuse:* An international Survey of Current Practice, Issues and Needs (eds. B. Jimenez and T. Asano). IWA Publishing, London.
- Bahri A. 2008b. Water reuse in Middle Eastern and North African countries. In Water Reuse: An international Survey of Current Practice, Issues and Needs (eds. B. Jimenez and T. Asano). IWA Publishing, London.
- Burnat J, Eshtayah I. 2010. On-site greywater treatment in Qebia Village, Palestine. In Greywater Use in the Middle East; McIlwaine, S., Redwood, M., Eds.; IDRC: Ottawa, Canada, http://web.idrc.ca/en/ev-152492-201-1-DO_TOPIC.html (accessed on 31 March 2012).
- Chenini F. 2008. Evaluation and assessment of three decades of treated wastewater use in irrigated agriculture in Tunisia. In Towards an Integrated approach for Wastewater Treatment and Reuse in the Mediterranean Region Proceedings of Capacity Building Programme, 15-17 December, 2008, Ismailia, Egypt.
- Barzanti R, Colzi I, Arnetoli M, Gallo A, Pignattelli S, Gabbrielli R, Gonnelli C (2011) Cadmium phytoextraction potential of different Alyssum species. J Hazard Mater 196:66–72.
- Bertora C, Alluvione F, Zavattaro L, van Groenigen JW, Velthof G, Grignani C. 2008. Pig slurry treatment modifies slurry composition, N₂O, and CO- emissions after soil incorporation. *Soil Biology and Biochemistry* 40: 1999–2000.doi.org/10.1016/j.soilbio.2008.03.021
- Bixio D, Thoeye C, De Koning J et al .2006. Wastewater reuse in Europe. Desalination 187:89– 101. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.desal.2005.04.070
- Boers TM, Zondervanb K, Ben-Asher J. 1986. Micro-Catchment-Water-Harvesting (MCWH) for arid zone development. *Agricultural Water Management* 12:21–39. doi.org/10.1016/0378-3774(86)90003-X
- Carr G, Potter RB. 2013. Towards effective water reuse: Drivers, challenges and strategies shaping the organisational management of reclaimed water in Jordan. The Geographical Journal, 179(1): 61–73.
- Chaari L, Elloumi N, Mseddi S, Gargouri K, Rouina BB, Mechichi T, Kallel M. 2015. Changes in Soil Macronutrients after a Long-Term Application of Olive Mill Wastewater. *Journal* of Agricultural Chemistry and Environment 4: 1-13. http://dx.doi.org/10.4236/jacen.2015.41001.

- Chandra R, Yadav S. 2011. Phytoremediation of Cd, Cr, Cu, Mn, Fe, Ni, Pb and Zn from aqueous solution using Phragmites cummunis, Typha angustifolia and Cyperus esculentus. *International Journal of Phytoremediation* 23(6):580-91.
- Chen W, Wu L, Frankenberger WT Jr, Andrew C. 2008. Change soil enzyme activities of longterm reclaimed wastewater-irrigated soils. *Journal of Environmental Quality* 37:S-36–S-42. doi:10.2134/jeq2007.0315
- Cheng, C.L. and Liao, M.C., 2009. Regional rainfall level zoning for rainwater harvesting systems in Northern Taiwan. *Resources, Conservation and Recycling* 53: 421–428. doi.org/10.1016/j.resconrec.2009.03.006
- Chesrown, S. 2004. Jordan Valley Preliminary Land Use Master Plan Project Final Land Use Report. Jordan Valley Authority (JVA), The Hashemite Kingdom of Jordan, Chemonics International, and USAID, Amman. Vol. 1 of 5.
- Dakhli R, Lamouri R, Taamallah H, Ouessar M. 2013b. Short Term Effects of Olive Mill Waste Water on Soil Chemical Properties under Semiarid Mediterranean Conditions. *Journal of Life Sciences* 7: 1209-1218.
- Dakhli R, Lamouri R. 2013a. Effet De L'epandage Des Margines Sur Les Proprietes Chimiques Du Sol Et Sur Le Comportement Phenologique Et Le Rendement D'une Culture D'orge. *European Journal of Scientific Research*. 112: 94-109.
- Dakhli R. 2015. Effet des margines sur les proprieté chimiques et sur le rendement d'une culture d'orge. IRA/INAT.pp.39-112.
- Dakhli R. 2016. Changes in several soil chemical properties following amendment with olive mill waste water sludge. *International Journal of environmental Quality* 22: doi. 10.6092/issn.2281-4485/6400.
- Dindar E, Şağban FO, Başkaya HS. 2015. Evaluation-of soil enzyme activities as soil quality indicators in sludge-amended soils. *Journal of Environmental Biology* 36: 919-26.
- Edokpayi JN, Odiyo JO, Durowoju OS. 2017. Impact of Wastewater on Surface Water Quality in
- Developing Countries: A Case Study of South Africa. In: Tutu H. (Ed) Water Quality pp 1391, INTECH Publisher.
- Elbana TA, Bakr N, Karajeh F, El Quosy D. 2014. Treated Wastewater Utilization for Agricultural Irrigation in Egypt. pp. 35-46. In: Proceedings of the national conference on Water Quality: Challenges and Solutions. National Research Centre-Cairo, Egypt. April 29th, 2014. http://bio-nrc.jimdo.com/conference.
- Elbana TA, Bakr N, Elbana M. 2019. Reuse of Treated Wastewater in Egypt: Challenges and Opportunities. In: Abdelazim M. Negm (Ed) Unconventional Water Resources and Agriculture in Egypt Series: The Handbook of Environmental Chemistry Publisher: Springer Berlin, pp. 540. EPA 2015. Water Recycling and Reuse: The Environmental Benefits. Retrieved: 21 July 2015.
- EPA. 2012. Guidelines for water reuse. United States Environmental Protection Agency, office of wastewater management office of water, Washington, DC. Office of research and development Cincinnati, OH.

- Eriksson E, Auffarth K, Henze M, Ledin A. 2002. Characteristics of grey wastewater. Urban Water 4: 85-104. doi.org/10.1016/S1462-0758(01)00064-4
- El Paso Water Utilities (EPWU), 2011. Reports on Treated Wastewater Quantities and Qualities, Available online at http://www.epwu.org/wastewater/ wastewater stats.html.
- FAO AQUASTAT Database. 2010. Global information system on water and agriculture. http://www.fao.org/nr/water/ aquastat/main/index.stm [Accessed 15 May, 2010].
- FAO. 2010. General summary Middle East region- Arabian Peninsula. AQUASTAT, FAOs' Information System on Water and Agriculture. http://www.fao.org/nr/water/aquastat/regions/meast/index.stm (Accessed February, 2010)
- FAO. 2011. Food and Agriculture Organization. Aquastat database: Syria Arab Republic. Available at: http://www.fao.org/nr/water/aquastat/countries/syria/index.stm [Accessed 10 April 2011].
- FAO. 2017. April 27). AQUASTAT Data. Retrieved from AQUASTAT: http://www.fao.org/nr/water/aquastat/data/query/index.html?lang=en. 2017. April 27).
- Fargione J, Hill J, Tilman D, Polasky S, Hawthorne P. 2008. Land clearing and the biofuel carbon debt. Science, 319(5867), 1235e1238. http://dx.doi.org/ 10.1126/science.1152747.
- Faruqui N, Al-Jayyousi, O. 2002. Greywater reuse in urban agriculture for poverty alleviation— A case study in Jordan. Water Intern., 27: 387–394.
- Fedoroff NV, Battisti DS, Beachy RN, Cooper PJM, Fischhoff DA, Hodges CN, Knauf VC, Lobell D, Mazur BJ, Molden D, Reynolds MP, Ronald PC, Rosegrant MW, Sanchez PA, Vonshak A, Zhu J-K, 2010. Radically rethinking agriculture for the 21st century. *Science* 327: 833–834. doi: 10.1126/science.1186834
- Fongaro G, García-González MC, Hernández M, Kunz A, Barardi CR, Rodríguez-Lázaro D. 2017. Different behavior of enteric bacteria and viruses in clay and sandy soil safter biofertilization with swine digestate. *Frontier in Microbiology* 8:74.doi: 10.3389/fmicb.2017.00074.
- Friedler E, Kovalio R, Galil NI. 2005. On-site greywater treatment and reuse in multistory buildings. Water Sci. Tech. 1: 187–194.
- Gamba C, Piovanelli C, Papini R, B. Pezzarossa B, Ceccarini L, Bonari E. 2005. Soil Microbial Characteristics and mineral nitrogen availability as affected by olive oil waste water applied to cultivated soil. *Communications in Soil Science and Plant Analysis* 36: 7-8 937-950. doi: 10.1081/CSS-200050278.
- Ganjegunte GK, Sheng Z, Clark JA. 2012. Evaluating accuracy of soil water sensors for irrigation scheduling to conserve freshwater. *Applied Water Science* 2: 119–125. doi.org/10.1007/s13201-012-0032-7
- Ghisi E, Ferreira DF.2007. Potential for potable water savings by using rainwater and greywater in a multi-storey residential building in southern Brazil. *Building Environment* 42: 2512– 2522. doi.org/10.1016/j.buildenv.2006.07.019

- Gibbs HK, Salmon, JM.2015. Mapping the world's degraded lands. *Applied Geography* 57:12-21. doi.org/10.1016/j.apgeog.2014.11.024
- Gleick, P.H., 2003. Global freshwater resources: soft-path solutions for the 21st century. Science 302: 1524–1528. DOI: 10.1126/science.1089967.
- GWPP, 2005. Greywater policy packet, Available at: http://www.oasisdesign.net/-downloads/GWPolicyPacket.pdf> [Accessed 10 June 2012].
- Hashemi SA, Chenani SK. 2011. Phytoremediation of Lead with Buttonwood in Urban Polluted Soils. *Recent Advances in Environment, Energy Systems and Naval Science* 34-38.
- Hidri Y, Fourti O, Jedidi N, Hassen A. 2013. Effects of ten years treated wastewater drip irrigation on soil microbiological properties under Mediterranean conditions. *African Journal of Biotechnology* 12: 5761-5770.
- Hussain MI, Al-Dakheel AJ. 2015. Using alternate water resources for cultivation of salt tolerant perennial grasses under marginal environment. TROPENTAG, Management of Land use systems for enhanced food security-conflicts, controversies and resolutions, Berlin, Germany, September 16-18, 2015.
- Hussain MI, Lyra DA, Farooq M, Nikoloudakis N, Khalid N. 2016. Salt and drought stresses in safflower: A Review. Agronomy for Sustainable Development 36:4. doi:10.1007/s13593-015-0344-8
- Hussein I, Abu-Sharar TM, Al-Jayyousi O. 2002. The use of treated wastewater for irrigation in Jordan: opportunities and constraints (Chartered Institution of Water and Environmental Management Journal).
- Ibbini JH, Davis LC, Erickson LE. 2009. Phytoremediation in education: textile dye teaching experiments. *International Journal of Phytoremediation*, 11:451–462.
- Ines BS, , Imed M, Frikha D, Mohamed C, Muscolo A. 2017. Reclaimed municipal wastewater for forage production. *Water Science and Technology* 75(8):1784-1793. doi: 10.2166/wst.2017.048.
- Ines BS, Muscolo A, Imed M, Mohamed C. 2016.Effects of Irrigations with Treated Municipal Wastewater on Phenological Parameters of Tetraploid *Cenchrus ciliaris L. Journal of Food Process and Technology* 7: 553. doi:10.4172/2157-7110.1000553.
- Jamrah A, Al-Futaisi A, Prathapar S, Al Harrasi A. 2008. Evaluating greywater reuse potential for sustainable water resources management in Oman. *Environmental monitoring and assessment*, 137: 315. doi.org/10.1007/s10661-007-9767-2.
- Jamrah, A., Al-Futaisi, A., Prathapar, S. and Al Harrasi, A., 2008. Evaluating greywater reuse potential for sustainable water resources management in Oman. *Environmental Monitoring Assessment* 137: 315–327. doi.org/10.1007/s10661-007-9767-2
- Kadam AM, Nemade PD, Oza GH, Shankar HS. 2009. Treatment of municipal wastewater using laterite-based constructed soil filter. *Ecological Engineering* 35: 1051–1061. doi.org/10.1016/j.ecoleng.2009.03.008

- Kadam AM, Oza GO, Nemade PD, Shankar HS. 2008. Pathogen removal from municipal wastewater in constructed soil filter. *Ecological* Engineering 33: 37–44. doi.org/10.1016/j.ecoleng.2007.12.001
- Kapellakis I, Tzanakakis VA, Angelakis AN. 2015. Land application-based olive mill wastewater management. *Water* 7: 362-376. doi: 10.3390/w7020362
- Keraita B, Drechsel P, Konradsen F. 2010. Up and down the sanitation ladder: Harmonizing the treatment and multiple-barrier perspectives on risk reduction in wastewater irrigated agriculture. *Irrigation and Drainage System* 24: 23. doi.org/10.1007/s10795-009-9087-5
- Keraita BN, Jimenez B, Drechsel P. 2008. Extent and implications of agricultural reuse of untreated, partly treated and diluted wastewater in developing countries. CAB Reviews: Perspectives in Agriculture, Veterinary Science, Nutrition and Natural Resources 3: 1– 15.
- Kfouri C, Mantovani P, Jeuland M. 2009. Water Reuse in the MNA Region: Constraints, Experiences, and Policy Recommendations In: Jagannathan VN, Mohamed SV, Kremer A (Eds) Water in theArab World Management Perspectives and Innovations pp 523.
- King T, Jeff J. Schoenau JJ, Sukhdev S. Malhi SS. 2015. Effect of application of liquid swine manure on soil organic carbon and enzyme activities in two contrasting saskatchewan soils. Sustainable Agriculture Research 4: doi. 10.5539/sar.v4n1p13
- Li F, Wichmann K, Otterpohl R. 2009. Review of the technological approaches for grey water treatment and reuses. *Science of The Total Environment* 407: 3439-3449.doi: 10.1016/j.scitotenv.2009.02.004.
- Ma X, Liu M, Li Z. 2015. Changes in microbial properties and community composition in acid soils receiving wastewater from concentrated animal farming operations. *Applied Soil Ecology* 90: 11-17. doi.org/10.1016/j.apsoil.2015.01.012
- Mahmoo Q, Pervez A, Saima Zeb B, Zaffar H, Yaqoob H, Waseem M, Zahidullah H, Afsheen S. 2013. Natural treatment systems as sustainable tecotechnologies for the developing countries. *Biomed Research International* 796373. doi.org/10.1155/2013/796373
- Mahmoud M, Janssen M, Peth S, Horn R, Lennartz B. 2012. Long-term impact of irrigation with olive mill wastewater on aggregate properties in the top soil. *Soil and Tillage Research* 124: 24-31. doi.org/10.1016/j.still.2012.04.002
- Mahjoub O., Jemai A., Gharbi N., Arbi A.M., Dekhil S. (2018) Public Acceptance of Wastewater Use in Agriculture: Tunisian Experience. In: Hettiarachchi H., Ardakanian R. (eds) Safe Use of Wastewater in Agriculture. Springer, Cham
- Mateo-Sagasta J, Medlicott K, Qadir M, Raschid-Sally L, Drechsel P, Liebe J. 2013. Proceedings of the UN-Water project on the Safe Use of Wastewater in Agriculture. Jens Liebe J. and Ardakanian K. (Eds).
- Mekki A, Dhouib A, Sayadi S. 2007. Polyphenols dynamics and phytotoxicity in a soil amended by olive mill wastewaters. *Journal of Environmental Management* 84: 134–140. doi.org/10.1016/j.jenvman.2006.05.015

- Mekki A, Dhouib A, Aloui F et al. 2006. Olive wastewater as an ecological fertilizer. *Agronomy for Sustainable Development.* 26: 61–67.
- Mekki A, Dhouib A, Sayadi S. 2009. Evolution of several soil properties following amendment with olive mill wastewater. *Progress in Natural Science* 19: 1515–1521. doi.org/10.1016/j.pnsc.2009.04.014
- Misra, K.R. and Sivongxay, A., 2009. Reuse of laundry greywater as affected by its interaction with saturated soil. *Journal of Hydrology* 366: 55–61. doi.org/10.1016/j.jhydrol.2008.12.010
- Moretti SML, Bertoncini LI, Abreu-Junior CH. 2017. Carbon mineralization in soils irrigated with treated swine wastewater. *Journal of Agricultural Science* 9: 19-29. doi.org/10.5539/jas.v9n3p19
- Moseman, Andrew (19 February 2009). Does cloud seeding work? Scientific American. Retrieved 10 November 2016.
- Murtaza G, Ghafoor A, Qadir M, Owens G, Aziz MA, Zia MH, Saifullah. 2010. Disposal and use of sewage on agricultural lands in Pakistan: A Review. *Pedosphere* 20: 23-34.doi.org/10.1016/S1002-0160(09)60279-4
- Murtaza G, Zia MH. 2011. Individual's capacity development on the safe use of wastewater in agriculture in Pakistan. Proceedings of the UN-Water project on the Safe Use of Wastewater in Agriculture. International Kick-off Workshop, Bonn, Germany (Nov 2011).
- Muscolo A, Settineri G, Attina` E. 2015. Early warning indicators of changes in soil ecosystem functioning. *Ecological Indicators* 48: 542–549. doi.org/10.1016/j.ecolind.2014.09.017
- Mustafa J. 1996. Onsite wastewater treatment disposal and reuse, M.Sc. Thesis, IHE.
- National Research Council. 2012. Water Reuse: Potential for Expanding the Nation's Water Supply Through Reuse of Municipal Wastewater. Washington, DC: The National Academies Press. https://doi.org/10.17226/13303.
- Pidou M, Avery L, Stephenson T, Jeffrey P, Parsons SA, Liu S, Memon FA, Jefferson B. 2008. Technical note on chemical solutions for greywater recycling. *Chemosphere* 71: 147– 155. doi.org/10.1016/j.chemosphere.2007.10.046
- Qadir M, Bahri A, Sato T, Al-Karadsheh E. 2009. Wastewater production, treatment, and irrigation in Middle East and North Africa. *Irrigation Drainage Systems* 24: 37-5. doi.org/10.1007/s10795-009-9081-y
- Qadir M, Oster JD.2004. Crop and irrigation management strategies for saline-sodic soils and waters aimed at environmentally sustainable agriculture. *Science of the Total Environment* 323: 1–19. doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2003.10.012
- Qadir M, Sharma, Bharat R, Bruggeman A, Choukr-Allah R, Karajeh F.2007. Non-conventional water resources and opportunities for water augmentation to achieve food security in water scarce countries. *Agricultural Water Management* 87: 2-22. doi.org/10.1016/j.agwat.2006.03.018

- Qadir M, Wichelns D, Rascid-Sally L, McCornick PG, Drechsel P, Bahri A, Minhas PS. 2010. The challenges of wastewater irrigation in developing countries. *Agricultural Water Management*, 97(4): 561-568.
- Qureshi AS, Hussain MI, Ismail S, Khan QM. 2016. Evaluating heavy metal accumulation and potential health risks in vegetables irrigated with treated wastewater. *Chemosphere* 161: 54-61. doi.org/10.1016/j.chemosphere.2016.07.073
- Redwood, M. Greywater irrigation: Challenges and opportunities. In CAB Reviews: Perspectives in Agriculture, Veterinary Science, Nutrition and Natural Resources; CAB International: London, UK, 2008; No. 063
- Rosegrant, Mark W. 2016. Challenges and Policies for Global Water and Food Security. https://www.kansascityfed.org/~/media/files/publicat/econrev/econrevarchive/2016/si16r osegrant.pdf Accessed on 05-05-2017.
- Rusan MJM, Albalasmeh AA. Malkawi HI. 2016.Treated Olive Mill Wastewater Effects on Soil Properties and Plant Growth. *Water Air Soil Pollution* 227: 135. doi. 10.1007/s11270-016-2837-8.
- Sidari M, Mallamaci C, Attinà E, Muscolo A. 2010. Response of soil properties and microbial Communities to the application of olive mill wastewater. *Terrestrial and Aquatic Environmental Toxicology* 4: 104-108. doi.org/10.1016/S1002-0160(13)60017-X
- Sierra J, Marti E, Garau M, Cruanas A. 2007. Effects of the agronomic use of olive oil mill wastewater: Field experiment. *Science of the Total Environment* 378: 90-94. doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2007.01.009.
- Siles JA, Rachid CTCC, Sampedro I, García-Romera I, Tiedje JM. 2014. Microbial diversity of a mediterranean soil and its changes after biotransformed dry olive residue amendment. PLOS One 9: e103035.doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0103035.
- Singh RP, Agrawal M. 2008. Potential benefits and risks of land application of sewage sludge. *Waste Management* 28: 347–358. doi.org/10.1016/j.wasman.2006.12.010
- Taamallah H. 2007. L'épandage des Margines en vergers d'oliviers une alternative pour la valorisation de cet effluent, *Thèse de Doctorat*, (in French)
- Tamimi N, Diehl D, Njoum M, Marei A, Schaumann GE. 2016. Effects of olive mill wastewater disposal on soil: Interaction mechanisms during different seasons. *Journal of Hydrology* and Hydromechanics 64: 176–195.doi: 10.1515/johh-2016-0017.
- The World Bank. (2017, April 27). Renewable internal freshwater resources per capita (cubic
meters).RetrievedfromTheWorldBank:
Bank:
http://data.worldbank.org/indicator/ER.H2O.INTR.PC?end=2014&start=1962.
- UNCCD (United Nations Convention to Combat Desertification). 2004. Combating desertification. A glossary. Bonn: UNCCD. http://www.unccd.intknowledge/glossary.php
- UNDP. 2007. Human Development Report 2006 Beyond Scarcity: Power, Poverty and the Global Water Crisis. United Nations Development Programme, New York.

- UNEP (United Nations Environment Programme). 2015. Economic Valuation of Wastewater -The cost of action and the cost of no action. Authors: Francesc Hernández-Sancho (University of Valencia), Birguy
- US EPA. Water Recycling and Reuse: The Environmental Benefits. Retrieved: 21 July 2015
- WHO. 2005. A regional overview of wastewater management and reuse in the Eastern Mediterranean Region. World Health Organization (WHO), Regional Office for the Eastern Mediterranean, Cairo.
- WHO. 2006. Guidelines for the Safe Use of Wastewater, Excreta and Greywater. Volume 3: Wastewater and Excreta Use in Aquaculture. Nonserial Publication. WHO, World Health Organization.
- Widiastuti N, Wu H, Ang M, Zhang DK. 2008. The potential application of natural zeolite for greywater treatment. *Desalination* 218: 271-280. doi.org/10.1016/j.desal.2007.02.022
- Winward GP, Avery LM, Stephenson T, Jefferson B. 2008. Chlorine disinfection of grey water for reuse: Effect of organics and particles. *Water Research* 42: 483–491. doi.org/10.1016/j.watres.2007.07.042.
- Xanthoulis D. 2010. Report on Wastewater reuse and Sludge Valorization and reuse: Proposition for Lebanese Wastewater Reuse Guidelines. Project UTF/LEB/019/ LEB.
- Yashim ZJ, Agbaji EB, Gimba CE, Idris SO. 2016. Phytoremediation Potential of Ricinus communis L. (Castor Oil Plant) in Northern Nigeria. *International Journal of Plant & Soil Science* 10(5): 1-8.
- Yousef K, Al-Mutairy S, Haitham F. 2015. Management, treatment and disposal of wastewater (sewage) plan at kuwait oil company (KOC). *International Journal of Environmental Science and Development* 6: 596-601.doi. 10.7763/IJESD.2015.V6.664
- Zuma BM, Tandlich R, Kevin J, Whittington-Jones KJ, Burgess JE. 2009. Mulch tower treatment system Part I: Overall performance in greywater treatment. *Desalination* 242: 38-56.doi.org/10.1016/j.desal.2008.03.030.

Contaminant	Measured parameter	Significance
Suspended solids	T.S, Fixed solids, Volatile solids	Sludge deposits and anaerobic conditions
Biodegradable organics	BOD, COD	Depletion of oxygen and septic conditions.
Nutrients	N, P, K	Growth of undesirable aquatic life.
Stable organics	Chlorinated hydrocarbons	Toxic to environment
Dissolved inorganics	TDS, Ca, Mg, Na,	Excessive salinity and specific ion toxicity.
Heavy metals	Cd, Zn, Ni, Hg, Etc	Toxic
Pathogens	Bacteria, Protozoa, viruses	Can cause diseases

 Table 1. The different contaminants in Grey and Wastewater.

Type of risk	Health risk	Who is at risk	Exposure pathway	
Occupational risks (contact)	Parasitic worms such as <i>A.</i> <i>lumbricoides</i> and hookworm infections, bacterial and viral infections, skin irritations caused by infectious and non- infectious agents—itching and blister on the hands and feet. Nail problems such as koilonychias (spoon-formed nails)	Farmers/field workers Marketers of wastewater grown produce	Contact with irrigation water and contaminated soils. Contact with irrigation water and contaminated soils Contact with contaminated soils during harvesting Exposure through washing vegetables in wastewater	
Consumption related risks (eating)	Mainly bacterial and viral infections such as cholera, typhoid, ETEC, Hepatitis A, viral enteritis which mainly cause diarrhea. Parasitic worms such as <i>Ascaris lumbricoides</i>	Vegetable consumers	Eating contaminated vegetables, especially those eaten raw	
Environmental risks	ronmental Similar risks as those exposed to occupational and consumption risks, but decreasing with distance from farm		Soil particle intake Aerosols	

Table 2. The main human health risks from wastewater irrigation. (Source: Abaidoo et al., 2010)

Increasing Levels of Treatment								
Treatment Level	Primary	Secondary	Tertiary - Filteration and Disinfection	Advanced				
Process	Sedimentation	disinfection and disinfection and disinfection		Activated carbon, reverse osmosis, advanced oxidation process, soil aquifer treatments, etc.				
	No uses recommended	Surface irrigation of orchards	Landscape and golf course irrigation	Indirect potable use, including groundwater				
		Non-food crop irrigation	Food crop irrigation					
End User		Restricted landscape impoundments	Vehicle flushing					
		Groundwater recharge (for non-potable uses)	Toilet flushing	recharge and surface water reservoir				
		Wetlands, wildlife, habitat, stream augmentation Industrial cooling processes	Unrestricted recreational impoundment Industrial systems	augmentation				
Acceptance		Increasing acceptance le						
Cost								
	Increasing cost levels							

Table 3. Wastewater uses and appropriate treatment level (Source: EPA, 2012).

	Untreated municipal wastewater			Treated municipal wastewater				
Parameters	Short term		Long term		Short term		Long term	
	clay	sandy	clay	sandy	clay	sandy	clay	sandy
Pathogens	-	-	-	+	-	_	-	+
Nutrients	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+
EC	-	+	-	+	-	+	-	+
SAR	-	+	-	+	-	-	-	+
Heavy Metals	-	-	-	+	-	-	-	+
pН	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+
Texture	-	-	+	+	+	+	+	-
Soil biodiversity	+	-	+	-	+	+	+	-
Porosity	+	-	+	-	+	+	+	-
Salinization	-	+	-	+	-	+	-	+
Organic matter	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+

Table 4. Summary of the effects of treated and untreated municipal wastewater in short and long term irrigation on selected soil chemical and biochemical properties

Table 5. Total water withdrawal, raw wastewater generated, and treated wastewater in the different Arab countries.

(Source: FAO AQUASTAT, accessed May 2018).http://www.fao.org/nr/water/aquastat/data/query/results.html

Country	Total internal renewable water resources (IRWR) (10 ⁹ m ³ /year)	Produced municipal wastewater (10 ⁹ m ³ /year)	Treated municipal wastewater (10 ⁹ m ³ /year)	Not treated municipal wastewater (10 ⁹ m ³ /year)	Treated municipal wastewater discharged (secondary water) (10 ⁹ m ³ /year)
Algeria	11.25 (2012)	0.820 (2012)	0.324 (2012)	0.496 (2012)	
Egypt	1.800 (2012)	7.078 (2012)	4.013 (2012)	3.065 (2012)	3.011 (2012)
Libya	0.710 (2012)	0.504 (2012)	0.04 (2008)		、 ,
Morocco	29.00 (2012)	0.700 (2012)	0.166 (2011)	0.501 (2011)	
Tunisia	4.195 (2012)	0.287 (2009)	0.226 (2010)	0.063 (2009)	0.158 (2010)
Bahrain	0.004 (2012)	0.151 (2011)	0.076 (2012)	0.072 (2011)	0.060 (2012)
Kuwait	0.000 (2012)	0.292 (2010)	0.219 (2012)		
Oman	1.400 (2012)		0.009 (2010)		
Qatar	0.056 (2012)	0.274 (2008)	0.117 (2012)		0.013 (2012)
Saudi Arabia	2.400 (2012)	1.546 (2010)	1.063 (2010)	0.483 (2010)	0.060 (2010)
United Arab	``'	~ /	```	```	~ /
Emirates	0.15 (2012)				0.047 (2012)
Yemen	2.10 (2012)	0.1315 (2010)			
Iran	1289(2012)	3.5480 (2010)	0.885 (2012)	2.727 (2010)	
Iraq	35.2 (2012)	0.5800 (2012)			
Israel	0.75 (2012)	0.5000 (2010)			
Jordan	0.68 (2012)		0.113 (2012)		
Lebanon	4.80 (2012)	0.3100 (2011)			

Palestinian					
Territory	0.812 (2012)				
Syrian Arab					
Republic	7.13 (2012)	1.370 (2012)	0.550 (2012)	0.82I (2012)	0 (2012)
Turkey	227 (2012)	4.073 (2012)	3.257 (2012)	0.816 (2012)	